                                                                           6310 Sumner St.

                                                                           Lincoln NE 68506

                                                                           March 28, 2002

Dear Father McFarland,

          Holy Cross is very dear to many pre 1970 alumni, some of whom you must regard as out-of-touch, antediluvian reactionaries. We are frustrated because we love Jesus and the Church he founded. Sorry, Father, but there are many of us, including non alumni, who view you as playing your fiddle while a once Catholic institution, Holy Cross, burns into ashes of secularism.

         Stoutly defending the modern Holy Cross - its faculty, its altruistic students, its “progressiveness” – in your “Dear Friends” letter which now adorns the HC website – might impress a few people, but it nettles us God fearing faithful when your letter ignored embarrasing matters like the HC student profile prepared by Kim McElaney of the Chaplain’s office. Perchance is Kim’s profile a lie or a distortion?  

        On the assumption it isn’t, how do you feel about students who:

· Find God in the Eucharist but don’t go to Confession.

· Are very active sexually but separate it from faith/religion, i.e., “no sin”.

· Do not care much for Church teachings.

· Do not know much about Church teachings.

· Do not go to Mass regularly.

· Often see the Church as alienating.

         Granted, some of these student attitudes preceded their arrival at Holy Cross, but silence is high on the list of “The 9 ways to assist sinners” and admonishing sinners is a spiritual work of mercy.  Do you see any responsibility of helping them reform their ways while they’re under your watch?  While none of us lacks admiration for what you describe in your “Justice and Service of the Poor” section, it almost sounds as though a student attitude of “Let’s fornicate, and continue receiving the Eucharist, while helping the poor” rules the day  -  and no one seems concerned.  

        On page 2 of your letter you state, “The service of the faith means ‘to help people become more open toward God and more willing to live according to the demands of the gospel’”.  Who can argue with that?

But Jesus said,

                  “If you live by My teachings, you will be My disciple, 

                  And then you will know the truth, 

                  And the truth will set you free.”   (John 8: 31-34)

        The only demand in this gospel is the first phrase, which starts with “if”, a mighty large two letter word. 

        Any of us can be freed from the slavery of sin IF we live by His teachings. But if your students do not know much about Church teachings, and do not care much for them, how are they going to live their lives by His teachings and become His disciples?

       “Oh, sure”, they will say, “we love Jesus, but we just ‘find the Church alienating’ ”.   If they deny the Church, they deny Jesus, who created the church, giving full teaching authority to His “rock”.

        The very first demand of the gospel, as you well know, was Mark 1:15. “Repent, and believe in the gospel.”  How can your students repent if they hold themselves sinless, avoiding confession while receiving the Eucharist? And how can they “believe in the gospel” – the good news – if they pick and choose what they believe?  Are there no moral absolutes?

        The very last demand of the gospels of Mark (16:15), Matthew (28:19) and Luke (24:43) was the command of Jesus to evangelize, a subject which you and your Jesuit General Kolvenbach feel is beneath the scope of higher education Jesuit institutions.   A couple of sentences (page 2) after you wrote, “if a person is open to God’s Word. .  . . ”, you quote Fr. Kolvenbach, “Far be it from us to try to convert the university into a mere instrument for evangelizing, or even worse still, for proselytizing.” 

        Even those who haven’t read Malachi Martin’s book, “Jesuits”, are cognizant of the rift between Jesuits and the last few popes. We have Pope Paul VI saying, “The Church exists to evangelize”, while your General downgrades it, marching his colleges off to a different drummer.

       “Whoever wishes to come after Me must deny himself, take up his cross daily, and follow Me. (Luke 9:23)  The demands of the gospel promise eternal reward to those willing to abide by them. That’s good news, and it needs to be told to students unwilling to recognize demands of the Christian faith, namely obedience and trust.  Until that happens, all of your boasting about their Matthew 25 type charity is irrelevant. Student inclination to follow Part 2 of the greatest commandment (love of neighbor) is admirable, but what about all the others?  “If you love me, you will keep my commandments.” (John 14:15)

        Proposal  - With the exception of central Massachusetts, most alumni are too far from Holy Cross to make judgments about everyday operations,  athletics, budgets, etc.  However, when it comes to the Catholicity of Holy Cross, and the morality of students who will someday proclaim, “I went to the Cross”, I think alumni deserve a voice, not as individuals, but as a group.

        What I’m suggesting is your consideration of the forming of an “Alumni Advisory Group on Catholicity”, not to consist of those who are big donors – just because they are big donors – but of concerned souls. 

        To cite one example of the potential usefulness of this board, consider the demands of “special interest” student groups that were on campus when you arrived.  An advisory board, with alumni scattered hither and yon, can be “blamed” when Administration’s “unpopular” decisions stir up dissidents. 

         I conclude with three questions:

1.) Are you, as president, willing to admit that student morality, as evidenced by Kim McElaney’s profile, needs to change, and that you have a responsible role?

2) If your answer to #1 is affirmative, will you make changes that have 

     teeth, meaning participation is not optional?  

3) Do you recognize the value of an alumni advisory group on Catholicity?

         I welcome your response, Father. 

                                                                         Very truly yours,

cc: Victor J. Melfa ‘57                                     Walter V. O’Farrell ‘62

